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Marsano; Hon. Edward M. Youngblood.  Staff: Executive Director Jonathan Wayne; Phyllis Gardiner, 

Counsel.   

 

At 9:00 a.m., Chair Michael Friedman convened the meeting. 

 

The Commission considered the following items: 

 

Agenda Item #1.  Ratification of Minutes of the July 30, 2009 and September 8, 2009 Meetings 

Mr. Marsano moved to accept the minutes of July 30 and September 8 meetings as drafted.  Mr. McKee 

seconded.  Motion passed unanimously (5-0). 

 
Agenda Item #2.  Investigation of Maine Leads 

Mr. Friedman explained that this agenda item was essentially the Commission’s deliberation on the Maine 

Leads matter (whether Maine Leads was required to register and file campaign finance reports as a political 

action committee or as a ballot question committee).  At its September 8, 2009 meeting, the Commission 

held a hearing on this matter and heard testimony from Roy Lenardson.  Mr. Friedman said that both sides 

had provided the Commission with extensive submissions both before and after the hearing.  In addition, 

the staff has provided a recommendation for the Commission.  Mr. Friedman allowed counsel for both 

sides to provide brief statements. 

 

Mr. Benjamin Grant, Esq., who represents Rep. Deborah Hutton, the complainant, thanked the Commission 

for allowing his client to remain a participant throughout the proceedings and thanked the staff for their 

excellent work.  Mr. Grant said their belief remains that Maine Leads operated as a political action 

committee (PAC) from the end of 2007 to June 30, 2008.  However, he stated that they do endorse the staff 
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recommendation that Maine Leads should have filed as a ballot question committee (BQC) since this result 

would at least provide public disclosure of Maine Leads’ political activity.  He said Maine has a history of 

good government, clean campaigns, and fair oversight of campaign finance laws.  He encouraged the 

Commission to make a decision that would foster disclosure and ensure that all Maine voters receive the 

information they deserve before the vote in November. 

 

Mr. Daniel I. Billings, Esq., who represents Maine Leads, thanked the staff for how they conducted this 

investigation.  He said this matter comes down to an issue of statutory interpretation and possibly, 

depending how the Commission interprets the statute, a constitutional issue.  He said the term “ballot 

question” is not defined in the statute and a “plain meaning” approach should be used in interpreting that 

term, which would lead a reasonable person to understand the term to mean a question on the ballot to be 

voted on.  He said in 2007 there were no ballot questions.  He said that the staff had provided a 

comprehensive review of the legislative history of the relevant statutes but that he disagreed with the staff’s 

conclusion about how to interpret the term “ballot question.”  He said that most people looking at the 

current statute would not know the history of this statute and would take the simple words “ballot question” 

at their plain meaning.  He said that because this statute deals with important First Amendment rights, it is 

very important that it not suffer from vagueness.  He said the constitutional issue could be avoided by 

adopting a more narrow interpretation of the term “ballot question.”  He said that, although he questions the 

staff’s legal analysis of the statute, if one accepts that legal analysis, the staff’s factual analysis falls into 

place and is reasonable and correct under that interpretation.  Mr. Billings reserved his client’s right to 

appeal other issues depending on how this matter proceeds; however, he said if the Commission decides 

that Maine Leads is a BQC, his client is willing to file the BQC reports within the week. 

 

Mr. Friedman thanked all the participants in this investigation for their cooperation, responsiveness, and the 

quality of their legal analysis.  He said the initial issue before the Commission is to determine whether 

Maine Leads does qualify as a PAC. 

 

Mr. Youngblood complimented the staff’s excellent work in presenting the issues in a comprehensive and 

understandable manner.  He said there may be constitutional issues; however, these are not for the 

Commission to determine.  He said the Commission’s determination as to whether Maine Leads qualifies 

as a PAC needs to focus on the statutes.  He said he agreed with the staff’s definition and analysis of how to 
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determine an organization’s major purpose and that he concluded Maine Leads does not fit into the 

category of a major purpose organization. 

 

Mr. McKee agreed.  He said that his initial analysis was that an organization can become a PAC if they 

stray too far from their major purpose.  He said that after reviewing the staff’s analysis and 

recommendation, he believed that the Commission should exercise caution in coming to that conclusion.  

He said it may be that organizations sometimes take on significant roles on various issues but that will not 

convert them into a PAC.  He said considering the large amount of money involved here, it looked as if 

Maine Leads was heading in that direction.  However, given the policy considerations addressed by the 

staff, the balance should tip in favor of a finding that the major purpose of Maine Leads was not advocacy 

in support of the initiative and that it was not a PAC.  He said that he would support the staff’s 

recommendation that the Commission determine that Maine Leads is a ballot question committee. 

 

Mr. Marsano commented on the excellent quality of the final written submissions and closing oral 

statements from both attorneys.  He said he found Mr. Grant’s suggestion compelling, i.e., that the 

Commission first make a determination that Maine Leads is a ballot question committee, thus rendering the 

other question as to the nature of Maine Leads’ major purpose moot.  He said that addressing the policy 

issues regarding the definition of major purpose may be better left to the Legislature or the Commission 

under a different set of circumstances.  He said that he hoped the Commission would decide in favor of Mr. 

Grant’s position that Maine Leads is a ballot question committee. 

 

Mr. Friedman said that it was possible for someone looking at Maine Leads’ spending in 2007 and 2008 to 

conclude that it was a PAC.  However, when a multi-purpose organization is formed, one cannot look at a 

snap shot of its activity.  It is necessary to look at the activity over a period of time.  He said that he was not 

prepared to find that Maine Leads’ major purpose was the support or defeat of a ballot question.   

 

The Commission members discussed whether a motion should be made that addressed the issue of whether 

Maine Leads’ major purpose was to influence an election.  Mr. Friedman and Mr. McKee thought that 

since the issue had been brought before the Commission in the complaint, the Commission should dispose 

of the question with a vote.  Mr. Marsano said that he thought the better course would be to first address the 
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question of whether Maine Leads qualified as a ballot question committee, in which case, if the vote were 

in the affirmative, the issue of Maine Leads’ major purpose would be moot. 

 

Mr. McKee made a motion that the Commission determine that the major purpose of Maine Leads was not 

to advocate for the passage or defeat of a ballot question.  Mr. Youngblood seconded the motion. 

 

The motion passed (4-1).  Mr. Marsano opposed the motion. 

 

Mr. Friedman explained that the next determination was to find whether Maine Leads should be filing 

under § 1056-B as a ballot question committee. 

 

Mr. McKee made a motion that the Commission determine that Maine Leads was required to file campaign 

finance reports as a ballot question committee.  Mr. Marsano seconded. 

 

Mr. Friedman said that this was a difficult issue for him because, on one hand, it would seem that a “ballot 

question” is a question that is to appear on a ballot.  While on the other hand, it would seem that we should 

be able to look back earlier than that in order to apply the statute.  For his purposes in deciding on this 

issue, he thought that a “ballot question” occurred later in the process than earlier. 

 

Mr. Marsano said while there is some basis for the background constitutional issue, it is not of significance 

in the Commission’s determination process.  He said that in moving forward and taking a vote on this issue, 

the Commission should assume that the statute is constitutional and that the definition proposed in the 

staff’s memorandum is sufficient for the purpose of voting on this issue.   

 

Mr. Friedman agreed that for the Commission’s determination, this statute should be considered 

constitutional. 

 

The motion passed (4-1).  Mr. Friedman opposed the motion. 

 

Mr. Friedman said that Maine Leads would have two weeks to file its reports. 
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Agenda Item #3.  Request to Investigate Stand for Marriage Maine PAC and Its Contributors 
(National Organization for Marriage) 
 
The Commission received a request from Fred Karger of Californians Against Hate to investigate the Stand 

for Marriage Maine political action committee (PAC) and some of its contributors.  The staff invited 

responses from the PAC and one of its major contributors, the National Organization for Marriage. 

 

Mr. Fred Karger explained that his organization has been watching the finances of the National 

Organization for Marriage (NOM) for some time because it was very involved in California’s Proposition 8 

campaign (proposing an amendment to the California Constitution that would prohibit same-sex marriage).  

He said he got concerned when he looked at the first campaign report filed by Stand for Marriage Maine.  

He said that NOM raised the bulk of the money to support Proposition 8 in California and is now leading 

the fight against same-sex marriage across the country.  He said NOM’s finances have always been clouded 

in mystery and the organization has been reluctant to provide tax return information as required by federal 

law.  He said he just learned prior to this meeting that NOM did provide 2007 and 2008 returns recently, to 

coincide with the Ethics Commission meeting.  He said NOM claims it raised $3.5 million in 2008 and will 

spend $7 million in 2009.  However its 2008 Form 990 shows less than the $3.5 million it claims.  He also 

said NOM has not kept promises to release their 990 forms to journalists and other members of the public.  

He said NOM has sent out e-mail solicitations that mention Maine; however it claims that very few of the 

solicitations resulted in contributions that would count toward the $5,000 threshold amount to qualify as a 

ballot question committee.  Mr. Karger said NOM claims that out of the hundreds of e-mail solicitations 

sent out to request contributions, only two were specifically related to the Maine election and only $295 

was raised.  He found that very unlikely.  He said Brian Brown, the executive director of NOM, held a 

press release recently stating that NOM had passed a huge milestone because over 500,000 activists had 

joined his organization.  Mr. Karger said with this many supporters joining NOM, the amount of the 

contributions that were reported does not seem realistic.  He said NOM is trying to avoid Maine election 

law requirements.  He said Mr. Bostrom, the counsel for NOM, claims that money being raised for the 

Maine election are not covered under Maine reporting requirements.  Mr. Karger believes Mr. Bostrom’s 

letter to the Commission in which he writes, “no other solicitations were made for ballot measure activities 

in Maine by email, direct mail or other means” is untrue.  Mr. Karger said that in a newsletter put out by 

NOM, it states that in Maine, “your support for NOM is critical for the effort” which appears to be a direct 

solicitation to raise money in Maine.  He said so far, NOM has donated $250,000 to Stand for Marriage 
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Maine.  Mr. Karger also explained that the State of Iowa Ethics & Campaign Disclosure Board has also 

investigated financial irregularities in NOM’s reporting in August.  Mr. Karger said he has been involved in 

political campaigns for 30 years and has read and filed many campaign finance reports in many different 

states and has never seen such blatant disregard for election laws.  He also said California’s Fair Political 

Practices Commission has an ongoing investigation into NOM’s activities as well. 

 

Mr. Barry Bostrom, Esq., counsel for National Organization for Marriage and Stand for Marriage Maine 

PAC (SMM), said Mr. Karger’s allegations boil down to one question which is whether NOM solicited 

and/or received designated contributions for PAC activities.  He said with the exception of possibly two e-

mails, it has not.  He said it is the policy of NOM not to accept designated contributions.  He said NOM is a 

national organization active in all 50 states on various issues relating to same-sex marriage and traditional 

marriage and has raised substantial funds for this issue.  He said expenditures in Maine are minuscule and 

were for e-mails which act as newsletters to inform people of activities about this issue within Maine.  He 

said the NOM contributions to the Stand for Marriage Maine PAC did not come from money raised through 

these e-mails but came from major donors and national organizations with an interest in this issue.  He said 

NOM does not solicit in any particular state because it is active in many states.  He said these national 

organizations provide contributions in significant amounts to defend traditional ideas of marriage and that 

is the reason why NOM is able to give large contributions to SMM.  He said this policy of not accepting 

designated contributions is stated on the donation page of the NOM website.  Mr. Bostrom said that since 

NOM has not solicited or received any contributions designated for the Maine referendum in excess of 

$5,000, it is not required to register and report as a BQC.  He said NOM’s goal is to comply with all state 

laws and if that threshold amount is met, they will register in Maine as a BQC.  He said that the purpose of 

Mr. Brown’s affidavit was to provide evidence that the threshold has not been met.  He and his client agree 

with the staff’s recommendation that there is no probable cause to initiate an investigation. 

 

Mr. Bostrom said Mr. Karger is not as interested in the enforcement of campaign finance law as he is in 

identifying contributors to the people’s veto effort.  He said that California’s Proposition 8 campaign 

reporting requirements resulted in publication of contributors’ names, address, phone numbers and e-mail 

addresses.  Because this information was publicly available, he said, some Prop 8 supporters reported 

experiencing negative backlash. 
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Brian Brown, Executive Director of NOM, said his organization contacted the Commission staff several 

months ago for clarification of Maine campaign finance law requirements.  He said it has been months 

since the original complaint was filed in California against his organization and no activity has been 

determined to be in violation.  He also said he has been in contact with the Iowa Ethics Commission and 

NOM has registered as a political corporation in that state.  NOM was very careful not to accept designated 

contributions.  He said the e-mails sent out in Maine were soliciting for the Stand for Marriage Maine PAC 

and when contributions were made, they were reported.  He said his organization is not trying to avoid 

Maine campaign finance laws and the e-mails sent out encourage people to donate directly to Stand for 

Marriage Maine PAC and those names will be disclosed.  He also said their 990’s are available on the 

website and they have tried to comply with all state and federal reporting requirements.  He said this 

complaint is baseless and full of unfounded allegations.   

 

Danielle Truszkovsky, a political columnist for the Washington Blade, explained that she has visited the 

office of NOM to obtain its 990 forms.  She said Californians Against Hate requested these records back in 

March and to her knowledge still has not received the requested information from NOM.  She said she 

personally visited NOM’s national headquarters office in Princeton, New Jersey three times to make a 

request in person and no one was ever available at that office which appeared to be a barren empty space.  

She said she spoke to Brian Brown at his Washington, D.C. office and was told that the documents were 

not available at that time.  She said the IRS released a copy of NOM’s amended 2007 tax return which she 

has reviewed.  When she spoke with Mr. Brown, he indicated that there was an additional amendment.  She 

said that the 2007 return, which covered a period of six months, had been amended three times.  She said 

according to the National Center for Charitable Statistics, only 1% of foundations and charities amend their 

returns and usually those that do only amend their reports one time.  However, NOM has amended its 

return three times, which is rare.  Ms. Truszkovsky also provided some additional materials for the 

Commission, including an article she wrote entitled, “Follow the Money, Federal government must 

investigate NOM’s financial practices,” and read from an e-mail distributed by NOM and addressed to 

supporters with regard to Stand for Marriage Maine PAC.  The e-mail outlines NOM’s role in the 

successful effort to obtain the signatures for the people’s veto and gave credit to NOM’s supporters for 

their financial support of this effort.  She questioned how is it possible that NOM is the largest contributor 

to Stand for Marriage Maine providing $160,000, but is the only organization not registered as a PAC or 

BQC in Maine.   
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Mr. Bostrom responded to Ms. Truszkovsky’s comments.  He said with regard to the IRS filing, Schedule 

B is confidential under IRS code and is not required to be provided by a non-profit when filing a 990 form.  

He said with regard to $160,000, this contribution was from the general treasury and is exempt from Maine 

law threshold amounts. 

 

Mr. Brown said he has been in constant contact with the IRS.  He said that he has discussed with the IRS 

the issue of being harassed for the 990’s and requests taking up too much staff time.  Mr. Brown said that 

was the reason NOM decided to post them on its website.  He said that there is nothing that they are hiding.  

In fact, he said, that when journalists have asked, NOM has gotten the 990’s out to them.  He said some of 

the requests for the 2008 990 were made prior to the return being filed and so NOM could not have 

provided it. 

 

Mr. McKee asked Mr. Brown why, despite repeated requests, NOM did not provide the 2007 990 that had 

been filed.  He asked whether Mr. Brown’s testimony is that this document has been provided every time it 

was requested.  He said it appears there are two very different views as to whether the return was provided 

when requested. 

 

Mr. Bostrom said he did not have personal knowledge regarding any requests since those would go directly 

to NOM’s headquarters. 

 

Mr. Brown said his office has been working directly with the IRS because some times it is not clear exactly 

what information needs to be provided.  He said what needed to be provided was the redacted copies of the 

Schedule B and the entire 990.  He said many requests included the 2008 tax return and once that was filed, 

NOM would get all of the documents to the person making the request.  Some requests may have been 

responded to later than the 30 day window but that was due to the amount of processing.  NOM’s goal was 

transparency.  Now the 990’s are on the website. 

 

Mr. McKee asked why, if some of the requested documents were ready, NOM would delay providing them 

even if some other documents requested were not yet ready to be released.    
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Mr. Brown said the 2007 documents have been provided to many journalists.  He said NOM is not trying to 

hide anything and has complied with reporting obligations. 

 

Mr. Duchette asked when the 990’s were finally posted on the website. 

 

Mr. Brown said they just went up but was not sure of the posting time.  He said that NOM has been going 

back and forth with the IRS about what had to be provided in the redacted 2008 990, which was ready the 

previous week.  He said that NOM would send the 990 in the mail when it was requested. 

 

Mr. Bostrom said non-profits may receive a six-month extension from when the 990’s are due. 

 

Mr. Friedman said the Commission’s task is to determine whether there are sufficient grounds for believing 

a violation may have occurred.   

 

Mr. McKee said that, in other cases, when the Commission has had to determine whether there were 

sufficient grounds for an investigation, most Commission members approached the question using a 

probable cause standard.  In this case, he had to ask himself whether the information that has been provided 

by both sides left him with more questions than answers.  He said that he was left with more questions.  He 

said the content of the newsletter that Mr. Karger handed out that relates to the Maine election in addition 

to the other information provided to the Commission satisfied the probable cause standard for him.  He said 

there are very large amounts of money being put into this campaign here in Maine and the questions 

regarding NOM’s activities need further investigation.   

 

Mr. McKee moved that the Commission determine there are sufficient grounds for believing that a 

violation may have occurred.  Mr. Marsano seconded. 

 

Mr. Marsano agreed with Mr. McKee.  He said lines from a novel come to mind, “discriminating indeed is 

that man who in the shadows can discern that all cats are not grey.”  He also said both sides as well as Ms. 

Truszkovsky made compelling arguments, however, agreed with Mr. McKee that an investigation should 

be initiated. 
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Mr. Youngblood said he saw no reason, even after listening to all the testimony and reviewing the staff’s 

memo, to get involved in a lengthy investigation of this issue.  He did not find anything in the testimony or 

the documents that pointed to a violation.   

 

Mr. Duchette stated he would support an investigation.  Ultimately, he said, it may prove that the statutes 

are not adequate to cover issues like this, however, he was troubled by entities that appear to circumvent 

the disclosure requirements of the state’s campaign finance laws.  He was also troubled by the language in 

the e-mails that assured people that their contributions would be confidential and would not be disclosed.  

Mr. Duchette said that he was concerned about creating a slippery slope that would allow for the formation 

of entities in the future to engage in fundraising and be the major contributor to a registered PAC but which 

would not be required to disclose its contributors. 

 

Mr. Friedman agreed with Mr. Youngblood.  He said requests for investigation made close to the elections 

are always suspect since it generates a great deal of publicity for both parties.  He said the request is within 

the statutory framework but feels Mr. Karger has the burden to show there is evidence for believing a 

violation may have occurred.  He said he does not see that evidence in the materials presented to the 

Commission.  Mr. Friedman said during any election in Maine there are large amounts of national money 

coming in all the time.  He said the Democratic and Republican Committees make $100,000 or more in 

contributions to PACs to support legislators or gubernatorial candidates and there is no identification of 

contributors and this is permitted under the current statute.  He said he was swayed by NOM’s evidence 

that it is a national organization that does accept large amounts of money from a variety of sources and 

distributes the money through appropriately registered PACs.  He said he does not believe there are 

sufficient grounds for believing any violation of the campaign finance law may have occurred. 

 

The motion passed 3-2.  Mr. McKee, Mr. Marsano, and Mr. Duchette in favor of the motion.  Mr. Friedman 

and Mr. Youngblood opposed. 

 

 

Mr. Wayne requested further clarification and direction from the Commission regarding the scope of the 

investigation.  He stated that NOM’s fundraising is the subject of concern for some Commission members, 

and asked for more direction on the specific types of fundraising that the investigation should focus on.  He 
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said it is likely that major donor fundraising has taken place through different means.  In 2008, NOM’s 

California political action committee received very large donations, some in the hundreds of thousands of 

dollars from individuals.  He said that NOM most likely used a variety of fundraising activities such as 

face-to-face meetings, telephone calls, direct mail, etc.  He asked whether the Commission would like the 

staff to take a broad approach or whether the Commission was more concerned about the e-mail 

solicitations and newsletters. 

 

Mr. McKee said he would be interested in hearing what staff felt would be the appropriate scope of the 

investigation in order to undertake a fair inquiry. 

 

Mr. Wayne explained he felt the scope should be broad in order to determine where the money NOM 

contributed to Stand for Marriage came from.  He said NOM has contributed at least $250,000 and possibly 

more and it is likely that that amount did not come only from e-mail solicitations.  He said under the 

Commission’s rule, Chapter 1, section 5, “once any matter is reached on the agenda of a Commission 

meeting the Commission will control any further investigation or proceedings on a case by case basis; the 

Commission may authorize its Chair, Director, or any ad hoc committee of its members to conduct further 

investigative proceedings on behalf of the Commission between Commission meetings.”  He said in the 

Maine Leads matter, the Commission requested the staff conduct the investigation within the staff’s own 

discretion and asked whether this would be the case with this investigation as well. 

 

Mr. Marsano said he would support a staff investigation using its own discretion as it did in the Maine 

Leads matter.  He said that he would recommend that the staff get back to the Commission at the 

November meeting with its analysis of the issues in this case and the Commission could at that time 

determine the appropriate scope of the investigation.  He said time is not of the essence in this case.  He did 

not think that any material results would emanate from this investigation that would effect the outcome of 

the November election.   

 

Mr. Wayne said staff could provide an analysis for the Commission at its next meeting in November or 

sooner. 
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Mr. Wayne also wondered if it would be appropriate, due Mr. Brown’s national activities, for Mr. Bostrom, 

Mr. Brown’s counsel, to accept a subpoena on Mr. Brown’s behalf. 

 

Mr. McKee confirmed this would be acceptable and Mr. Bostrom indicated he would do so. 

 

Agenda Item #4.  Request to Investigate Organizations Opposed to TABOR 

David Crocker of TABOR NOW requests that the Commission investigate four organizations that have 

spent money to oppose the Taxpayer Bill of Rights initiative (Maine People’s Alliance, Maine Can Do 

Better, Maine Center for Economic Policy, and the Center for Budget and Policy Priorities) to determine if 

they were required to register and file campaign finance reports as ballot question committees.   

 

Mr. David Crocker, Esq., state chair for the TABOR NOW campaign, stated he had no further evidence to 

add to the proceedings.  He accepts the representations and submissions of the four organizations 

complained against.  He said the goal is not to make peccadilloes into a hanging offense nor to impugn the 

integrity of these organizations.  He expressed his concern about the statute’s clarity.  He said that if these 

organizations, which are sophisticated, have difficulty complying with Section 1056-B, he is concerned 

about how smaller organizations or individuals would fare.  He said election laws need to be clear and 

provide a bright line.  He said he supported the staff’s recommendation in this matter. 

 

Ms. Kate Knox, Esq., of Bernstein Shur, counsel for the organizations named in this complaint, said they 

agreed with the staff recommendations as well.  She said ballot question committee reports have been filed 

for those organizations that were in violation. 

 

Mr. Friedman said the agenda item is worded as a request to investigate these organizations and the staff 

recommendation is to find two organizations in violation of registering as a ballot question committee.  He 

asked Ms. Knox whether the Commission should come back another day for the 1056-B violation issue and 

decide only on the request for an investigation today.  He said Mr. Crocker is willing to waive his request 

for an investigation and asked whether Ms. Knox was willing to do the same and go forward to the staff 

recommendation. 

 

Ms. Knox stated they would since all organizations are in agreement with the staff recommendation.   



Commission on Governmental Ethics & Election Practices 
October 1, 2009 Minutes 
 
 

 13

 

Mr. Friedman asked about the penalty phase of the late filings and whether that should be held at a later 

date. 

 

Ms. Knox said there would be no penalty assessed due to the statute that was in effect at the time of the 

violations. 

 

Mr. Youngblood made a motion to accept the staff recommendation and find that Maine Peoples Resource 

Center and Center for Budget & Policy Priorities violated 21-A M.R.S.A. § 1056-B by not registering as a 

ballot question committee.  Mr. McKee seconded. 

 

The motion passed unanimously (5-0). 

 

Mr. Friedman asked whether Ms. Knox had the correct interpretation of the penalty. 

 

Mr. Wayne confirmed that there is no penalty to assess. 

  

Agenda Item #5.  Request for Waiver of Late-Filing Penalty/Lobbyist John Anton 

Mr. Wayne said Mr. Anton’s assistant was supposed to attend the meeting but was not here.  John Anton 

became the registered lobbyist for the Maine Affordable Housing Coalition in 2009.  His monthly lobbying 

report due September 15, 2009 was filed two days late.  The preliminary penalty amount for the late filing 

is $100.  Mr. Anton requested a waiver because “[t]he administrative support person who ensured the 

timely filing of these reports left [the] organization.”  Mr. Anton has filed all other reports on time since 

2009.    

 

Mr. McKee moved that the Commission assess a $100 penalty.  Mr. Youngblood seconded. 

 

Mr. Friedman said the person responsible was aware of the deadlines and should not get out of paying a 

penalty. 

 

Motion passed unanimously (5-0). 
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Agenda Item #6.  Questions from 2010 Gubernatorial Candidate Lynne Williams 

Mr. David Bright, manager of Lynne Williams’ gubernatorial campaign, had some questions for members 

of the Commission relating to qualifying for Maine Clean Election Act funding.  He asked for some 

additional clarification regarding giving campaign paraphernalia to seed money contributors. 

 

Mr. Wayne said the campaign could use seed money to make permanent improvements to a privately 

owned vehicle but not MCEA funds.   

 

Mr. McKee expressed concern over the Commission’s involvement with hypothetical discussions regarding 

guidance and advice to campaigns.   

 

Mr. Friedman said the staff is available to provide assistance to the campaigns and they should make their 

own decisions in consultation with the Commission staff.   

 

It was not necessary for the Commission to take any action on this agenda item. 

 

Agenda Item #7.  Presentation of Audit Reports 

The Commission staff presented two audit reports of 2008 legislative candidates, Senator Lisa Marraché 

and Eric Lusk.  The reports contain minor findings of violation.  

 

Mr. Youngblood moved that the Commission accept the reports presented.  Mr. McKee seconded. 

 

The motion passed unanimously (5-0). 

 

Other Business 

New Chair 

Mr. Friedman said that this was his last meeting as a member of the Commission and thanked the staff and 

counsel for their professional work during his tenure.  He said he will remain for a few weeks to provide 

the Commission with a quorum before the election, should the need arise.   
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Mr. Youngblood nominated Mr. McKee as the next chair of the Commission.  Mr. Marsano seconded. 

 

The motion passed 4-0-1 with Mr. McKee abstaining. 

 

Meeting Requirements 

Mr. Marsano addressed the issue of meeting prior to the election. 

 

Mr. Wayne read from the statute, “the Commission shall meet in Augusta for the purpose of this chapter at 

least once per month in any year in which primary and general elections are held and every two weeks in 

the 60 days preceding an election.” 

 

Mr. Marsano said this statute could be read such that the requirement to meet every two weeks in the 60 

days before an election would only apply in years in which there was a primary and general election.  The 

two phrases could also be read independently.  

 

Mr. Friedman said during an off-election year, meetings would be held with nothing on the agenda.  He 

said closer to the election there may be reason to meet; however, it would not be practical to hold meetings 

unless an agenda warranted it. 

 

Mr. Youngblood said that the Commission decided back at the beginning of the year that monthly meetings 

were not necessary due to the fact that this was a non-election year.  He said it still is not an election year. 

 

Legislative Resolve Regarding Executive Branch Ethics 

Mr. Wayne updated the Commission with regard to the Executive Branch ethical standards issue and 

requested clarification from the Commission on the role of the Ethics Commission.  He said his report to 

the Legislature would include a description of what statutes and personnel guidelines are currently in place 

in Maine, what other states have done and describe ideas on how the Legislature could proceed if they so 

chose. 

 

Mr. McKee said the Commission should not be suggesting any specific legislation. 
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Mr. Wayne agreed and said he would provide a draft copy of the report for the Legislature to the 

Commission. 

 

Mr. Marsano said he hoped this report would ultimately provide a useful response to the Legislature but at 

the same time, he did not believe that the Ethics Commission should tell the Legislature what it should do 

with respect to executive branch ethics. 

 

Mr. McKee moved to adjourn.  Mr. Duchette seconded.  Meeting adjourned at 11:15 a.m.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
Jonathan Wayne, Executive Director 

 
 
Attachment:  Handouts from Fred Karger & Danielle Truszkovsky  


























